

# Dedicated to Preserving the Napa River for Generations to Come

935 HARTLE COURT PO. BOX 2480 NAPA, CALIFORNIA 94558-0522 TELEPHONE (707) 258-6000 FAX (707) 258-6048

FILED

OCT 2 4 2007

Clerk of the Napa Superior Court

October 17, 2007

The Honorable Francisca P. Tisher Presiding Judge of the Napa Superior Court 825 Brown Street Napa, CA 94559-3031

Dear Judge Tisher:

In accordance with Penal Code Sections 933 and 933.05, below please find the comments of the Napa Sanitation District, approved by its Board of Directors at its regular meeting of October 17, 2007, to that portion of the 2006-2007 Grand Jury Final Report relating to the Napa Sanitation District.

There were two findings and recommendations that require response. More specifically:

### • Finding 1

The Wastewater Treatment Plant Department (WTPD) of NSD is short of certified operators. This deficiency strains existing staff and management and makes the District vulnerable to employee burnout and misuse of overtime.

#### Recommendation 1

NSD should implement measures to speed up the certification process for its WTPD operators.

#### **District's Response**

The District has already addressed this issue by three actions:

- 1. Revised job classifications to allow all operators to promote to Operator III positions, thereby increasing the number of available personnel legally authorized to independently supervise the treatment plant;
- 2. Improved the vacation scheduling system so that both operators and management staff are included on one comprehensive schedule; and
- 3. Authorized a one-time program for the Plant Manager to reduce the amount of accumulated leave time that had built up to excessive levels over the years, coupled and conditioned upon the regular use of leave time to avoid future accumulations of a similar amount.

Received

The Honorable Francisca P. Tisher October 17, 2007 Page 2

## • Finding 2

The natural process of collecting and treating water from sewage generates more recycled water than can be delivered to potential users.

### Recommendation 2

NSD should continue its efforts to bring additional sites on-line for distribution of treated wastewater. Careful forecasting of capital expenditures for this recycling effort should be addressed as each year's budget is proposed. The District should also investigate and pursue any Federal and State financial assistance for recycled water projects.

### **District's Response**

All three of the above recommendations are currently being implemented. More detail follows:

- 1. The District recently connected part of Kennedy Park to the recycled water system. The District is currently building a pipeline to connect the Napa Valley College baseball fields to the system, and has draw up plans for a Napa State Hospital connection.
- 2. The District's Ten-Year plan contains numerous projects to expand and maintain the recycled water system.
- 3. The District has spent hundreds of thousands of dollars in pursuit of both state and federal funding; however the best chance of further expansion of the system will be by the formation of Benefit Districts funded by those who would use the water from an expanded system. Napa County has taken the lead in pursuing the formation of a benefit district in the Coombsville area.

In closing, the Napa Sanitation District is pleased to have the opportunity to review and comment upon, the 2006-2007 Grand Jury Final Report. The District appreciates the work that went into the preparation of the Grand Jury Final Report and wishes to thank the Grand Jury accordingly.

Should you require any assistance or have any questions concerning the District's response to the Grand Jury Final Report, please contact the undersigned.

Jill Techel, Chair

Napa Sanitation District

I e chel

258-7800 x7513 MayorJill@aol.com Michael Abramson, General Manager

Michael ahamson

Napa Sanitation District

258-6000 x511 mabramson@napasan.com